
EXTRACT FROM TEACHING AND LEARNING COMMITTEE MINUTES


17 October 2012

12.88
Sharing of External Examiners’ Reports 



The Chair referred to correspondence from a Subject Director about the requirement to share external examiner reports with all students of the course, to be undertaken at the University through internal publication on the Course Support Area of the VLE.  It was suggested that external examiners might not be aware of this national expectation and that there might be an issue around the reproduction of the external examiners’ signature as part of the report.  It was noted that the University had taken steps to inform externals of the expectation when it was applied from 2011/12, and in revisions to the report form and the External Examiners’ Handbook and at induction sessions and had asked Faculties to ensure that current externals were also informed.   The Chair advised that the report should be published at the same time as the course/subject team’s response. 



AGREED that:

i) Faculties ensure that Course/Subject Directors remind external examiners that the sharing of the full report was a sector-wide expectation;

ii) this expectation be added to the University’s letter of appointment;
iii) the University Secretary be asked to advise whether there were any legal implications or concerns related to the reproduction of external examiners’ signatures on their reports published on the VLE. 




28 March 2012

12.10
Report on QAA UK Quality Code, Chapter B7 External Examining (Min 11.141)

…

It had previously been agreed that, for internal courses, external examiner reports and course committee responses were to be posted onto the course management area in BbLearn for student access.  The Chair reported that Access and Distributed Learning was assisting course teams to establish course support areas in BbLearn and a progress report would be forwarded to Deans shortly.  It was noted that some teams were not using BbLearn as their course support area.  Faculties were asked to encourage course teams to make use of BbLearn for this purpose.  It was possible to create a link to BbLearn and ADL was willing to provide advice.  
With regard to Associate Students, Subject Partnership Managers would be expected to ensure that partner institutions had appropriate arrangements for sharing this information with their students.  

AGREED that:

ii)
the Collaborative Partnership Forum be asked to confirm that arrangements were in place for sharing external examiner reports and responses with Associate Students at partner institutions.

13 December 2011
11.141
Report on UK Quality Code: Chapter B7: External Examining  
Indicator 8 
Details of External Examiners

The Chair reported that the meeting of the Academic Development and Enhancement Committee earlier that day had agreed that every internal programme should use its course management area within the VLE, Blackboard Learn, to publish external examiner reports and responses and other course-related business for the information of students.

The Committee agreed that the site should include information on the external examiner but should also emphasise that it was inappropriate to contact external examiners directly and that the appeals and complaints processes were available.

15 June 2011
11.82
REPORT ON REVIEW OF EXTERNAL EXAMINING ARRANGEMENTS IN UNIVERSITIES AND COLLEGES IN THE UK 
The Committee noted that Universities UK and GuildHE had recently published the outcome of the national review of external examining arrangements and that 14 recommendations had been made by the Review Group.  The Academic Infrastructure, which included the section of the Code of Practice on external examining, was currently being reviewed by the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA) and it was anticipated that the QAA would include the recommendations and develop a set of minimum expectations for the role.  The revised institutional audit/review process would assess how far each university had successfully adopted the recommendations.  The Review Group had encouraged institutions to implement its recommendations by the start of academic year 2012/13 and without variation in order to ensure consistency across the sector.
The Chair presented Paper No TLC/11/26a) which set out the status of each recommendation in terms of the University’s own code of practice together with an indication of where changes would be required.  A commentary had also been provided in regard to each of those recommendations requiring more detailed consideration or substantive adjustment.  The Committee noted that the University’s external examining procedures already incorporated many of the Review’s recommendations and that some others might be considered implicit in them.  
11.85
External Examiner Report

The report recommended that all external examiner reports should be made available, in full, to all students of the course, with the sole exception of any confidential report made to the Vice-Chancellor. The University’s current process expected reports, or a summary thereof, and the response to the report, to be discussed with student representatives. While this should continue, students should now have access to the full report as well.  The Committee considered that the Department of Student Administration and the Information Services Department should develop secure electronic processes to provide access to these reports through the staff and student portal. 
AGREED that:
ii)
Faculties ensure that appropriate opportunities were used to advise current external examiners that their identities and full reports would be made available to all students and that there would be slight changes in the report form from 2011/12;

20 June 2007
07.138
REVIEW OF QA FRAMEWORK: SHARING OF EXTERNAL EXAMINER REPORTS WITH STUDENTS

In light of developments in the national Quality Assurance Framework, which expected external examiner reports to be shared with student representatives as a matter of course, the Committee at its December meeting had agreed that the full external examiner report and the course/subject committee’s response should be discussed with student representatives through the staff/student consultative committee and/or course/subject committee.  Although these arrangements for student consultation were a requirement in all full-time courses, the University did not require representation on such committees as the means of consultation in part-time courses.  In their absence, Faculties were expected to have appropriate alternative methods of consultation. 

The Committee had discussed this matter again at its February meeting and asked Faculties to give further consideration to the options for sharing reports with students in the broader context of staff/student consultation arrangements for part-time students (mins 07.28 – 29 refer).

The Committee considered paper TLC/07/50 which outlined the Faculty responses together with a briefing note from Mills and Reeve, solicitors, on Freedom of Information issues.  It was noted that the University’s external examiner report form already advised that student representatives might have access to the report.   Most Faculties were willing to share the full report while two still had misgivings in relation to fitness for purpose, the need for contextualisation, and whether externals might feel constrained in their reporting.

It was noted that other universities had been consulted through the Academic Registrars Council and that, from the 15 replies, only one institution had indicated an intention not to share the reports with student representatives.

Professor McAlister proposed that, as an alternative to the full report, a Faculty might prepare a summary to include a comment under each report head.  This should be fully representative of the external’s comments and not partially selective.  It was noted that this approach would be an effective means of dealing with reports from several external examiners for one course.  A copy of the full report should be provided to any student requesting it.  It might be appropriate to audit compliance with the arrangements through a future themed audit.

Although there was some concern that student representatives might not fully appreciate the role of the external examiner and the moderation process in determining final marks, it was expected that the training provided to course representatives should ensure that they had a clear understanding.

AGREED:


i)
that Faculties be required to provide either the full external examiner report or a summary, together with the course/subject committee’s response, as part of their staff/student consultation arrangements for full-time and part-time students from 2007/8;

ii)
that the new policy be made explicit to new external examiners at induction and also to external examiners currently in post;

iii)
that feedback on the operation of the arrangements be sought from the Students’ Union in 2007/8.

6 December 2006
06.296
REVIEW OF QUALITY ASSURANCE FRAMEWORK – TEACHING QUALITY INFORMATION (TQI)

Public Information

As a result of the removal of qualitative information from the website, institutions were expected to review how they make public information regarding quality and standards.  Institutions would need to update their Freedom of Information publication schemes to remove references to the TQI site.  The QAA would continue to take an interest generally in the integrity of the information published about the quality and standards of provision.

External Examiner Reports

The Committee discussed the recommendation of the TQI Review Group that institutions should share external examiners’ reports as a matter of course with student representatives, for example through Staff/Student Consultative Committees.  HEFCE would look to the QAA to provide assurance, in the context of institutional audit and mid-cycle review, that this expectation was being met.

It was noted that the full report could be considered by Staff/Student Consultative Committees or Course/Subject Committees (if students were members).  Consideration needed to be given to how reports could be shared in those part-time courses where Staff/Student Consultative Committees or Course/Subject Committees were not the means of consultation.  A summary of comments and the course/subject team’s response might be included in course handbooks, which were issued, at least, to all first year students.

AGREED:


ii)
that external examiner reports and course/subject teams responses be discussed with student representatives through staff/student consultative committees or course/subject committees;
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